
LIQUOR AND BEER MEETING 
LOCAL LICENSING AUTHORITY 

CITY OF GRAND JUNCTION, COLORADO 
MUNICIPAL HEARING ROOM, CITY HALL, 250 NORTH 5TH STREET 

 
A G E N D A 

WEDNESDAY, AUGUST 20, 2014, 2:00 P.M.  

 
 

HEARING OFFICER MICHAEL GRATTAN 

   
 
I. CALL TO ORDER  
 

The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m.  Those present were Hearing Officer 
Mike Grattan, City Attorney John Shaver, and Deputy City Clerk Juanita Peterson. 

 
II. APPLICATIONS TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES 
 

1. TJ’s Billiards, LLC dba TJ’s Billiards, 509 28 ½ Road, Grand Junction, CO 
81501, Tavern 

 
Alan Allen, owner, was present. 
 
The application for renewal for TJ’s Billiards, LLC dba TJ’s Billiards was found 
to be in order and approved. 

 
2. Rosco’s Inc. dba Kannah Creek Brewing Company, 1960 N. 12th Street, Grand 

Junction, CO 81501, Brew Pub 
 

Jim Jeffryes, owner, was present. 
 
The application for renewal for Rosco’s Inc. dba Kannah Creek Brewing 
Company was found to be in order and approved. 

 
3. Dillon Companies, Inc. dba City Market #1, 2770 Hwy. 50 South, Grand 

Junction, CO 81501, 3.2% Beer Retail (Off-Premises) 
 

No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
The application for renewal for Dillon Companies Inc. dba City Market #1 was 
found to be in order and approved. 

 
4. Dillon Companies, Inc. dba City Market #32, 200 Rood Avenue, Grand 

Junction, CO 81501, 3.2% Beer Retail (Off-Premises) 
 

No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
The application for renewal for Dillon Companies Inc. dba City Market #32 was 
found to be in order and approved. 



 
5. CST Metro LLC dba Corner Store #1720, 2520 Broadway, Grand Junction, CO 

81507, 3.2% Beer Retail (Off-Premises) 
 

No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
The application for renewal for CST Metro LLC dba Corner Store #1720 was 
found to be in order and approved. 
 

 
III. APPLICATION TO RENEW LIQUOR AND BEER LICENSES WITH TASTING 

PERMIT 
 
1. Fisher’s Liquor Barn, Inc. dba Fisher’s Liquor Barn, 2438 F Road, Grand 

Junction, CO 81505, Retail Liquor Store with Tasting Permit 
 
 Brandi Pollack, owner, was present. 
 
 The application for renewal and tasting permit for Fisher’s Liquor Barn, Inc. dba 

Fisher’s Liquor Barn was found to be in order and approved. 
 
2. Junction Liquors LLC dba Fun Junction Liquors, 510 28 ¾ Road, Unit 202, 

Grand Junction, CO 81501, Retail Liquor Store with Tasting Permit 
 
No one was present representing the applicant. 
 
The application for renewal and the tasting permit for Junction Liquors LLC dba 
Fun Junction Liquors was found to be in order and approved. 

 
 
IV. APPLICATION FOR MODIFICATION OF PREMISES 
 

1. Sodexo, America, LLC dba Sodexo, University Center, 1455 North 12th Street, 
Grand Junction, CO 81501, Hotel and Restaurant with Optional Premises 

 
Modify the existing premises to remodel the activity lounge at the far 
southwestern corner of the first floor of the University Center, addition of a small 
outdoor patio, and the additional area to the south end of the premise has been 
enclosed as part of the building. 
 
Mr. Joe Winegardner, general manager for Sodexo and John Williams, attorney 
representing CMU, were present. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan requested clarification on this modification request.  Ms. 
Peterson reported that the paperwork is in order and all reports are in 
compliance.  The modification was posted immediately outside the patio area 
as requested by Hearing Officer Grattan after the August 8th meeting giving 
notice to anyone who would wish to attend the hearing, noting this would be 
accepted for satisfying the needs and desires of the neighborhood.   
 



Hearing Officer marked the attachment to DR-8442 submitted by Sodexo 
(Exhibit A) outlining the complete modification of premises to the University 
Center Building, the diagram of the premises as of 2012 (Exhibit 2), diagram of 
the modification (Exhibit 3), enlarged diagrams of the fireside lounge and The 
Point Pub (Exhibits 4, 5, and 6) (all exhibits attached) and entered them into the 
record. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Winegardner to identify the blue area on the 
diagram.  Mr. Winegardner said on Exhibit 3, the blue shaded area is about 
1,044 square feet, which is about 1.5% of the building.  This is the only 
additional area added.  The green area will be converted to The Point Pub 
which is shown in detail on the other Exhibits 4, 5, and 6. 
 
Ms. Meghan Woodland, GJPD, had questions of the applicant from not only her 
but from the CMU police officers on how this would be run within the college 
building, what type of security, how they will address underage issues, and if 
this is open to the public.  City Attorney Shaver said that they could have Mr. 
Winegardner generally address what will be done to address the concerns Ms. 
Woodland brought up, and then Ms. Woodland can address the other issues at 
a later date with Mr. Winegardner.   
 
Mr. Winegardner described that the green area on the diagram comes into a 
games room area, they will check ID’s and then wristband at the area at time of 
order, where the drinks are served, they will not be allowed to leave the area.  
City Attorney Shaver asked about the dashed red line of the boundary area.  
Mr. Winegardner said there are glassed walls that establish the area looking out 
into the hallway.  He said the students have been trained by the City in the 
alcohol server training and this will be a continuing project with Sodexo and 
CMU. 
 
Attorney Williams said the license for The Point on 12th Street has been 
surrendered just recently.   
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked if there was anyone in attendance in opposition 
of this modification.  Seeing none, he asked City Attorney Shaver his thoughts.  
City Attorney Shaver said he would like to enter the Exhibit A with multiple 
pages into the record, it appears from the meeting two weeks ago and today, 
the needs and desires have been met, and the premise was posted as required, 
so he has no objections to the request, and recommends approval. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan said the posting was made as required; there is no one 
in opposition of the request, the license is in effect and this is just a relatively 
small area modified.  The modification for Sodexo America, LLC, the College 
Center, has been approved as submitted with the modification as shown on the 
Exhibits submitted.   
 



V. APPLICATION FOR A SPECIAL EVENT PERMIT 
 

1. Hilltop Health Services Corporation, 1331 Hermosa Drive, Grand Junction, CO 
81506 for Western Colorado Classic Auto Event, on August 30, 2014 from 9:00 
a.m. to 4:00 p.m. and August 31, 2014 from 9:00 a.m. to 2:00 p.m. located at 
Canyon View Park, 730 24 Road, Grand Junction, CO, Malt, Vinous, and 
Spirituous 

 
President:  Michael Stahl, 2599 Kayden Court, Grand Junction CO 81505 
Event Manager:  Sarah Catlin, 772 Castle Drive, Palisade, CO 81526 

 
  Ms. Sarah Catlin, event manger and employee of Hilltop, was present.   
 
 Ms. Peterson reported the paperwork was turned in a timely manner, all the 

reports are in compliance, there were no issues from last year’s event, and the 
premise was posted. 

 
 City Attorney Shaver provided Ms. Catlin with two documents marked with A 

and B and asked Ms. Catlin what the documents are, and if she has personal 
knowledge of the documents.  Ms. Catlin said it is the questionnaire and 
affidavit that she completed but it is signed by Mr. Stahl, the CEO, and 
document B, the map of the event.  City Attorney asked Ms. Catlin to explain 
the event.  Ms. Catlin said this is a major fundraiser for Hilltop; it is a car show.  
There is expected to be close to 400 cars, they had 275 last year.  FCI has 
provided fencing for the event which will tie into the existing fencing.  City 
Attorney Shaver said to look at Exhibit B.  Ms. Catlin said they would be moving 
the boundary slightly north.  Ms. Catlin amended the diagram submitted to also 
include two entrances.  The entire exhibit is fenced, one must pay to enter the 
secured area; the fence will keep the alcohol contained and keep the vendors 
and the vehicles protected for the entire event. 

 
 City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Catlin her relationship to the event.  Ms. Catlin 

said that she was hired specifically by Hilltop to run this event.  City Attorney 
Shaver asked Ms. Catlin if there were any issues last year.  She responded no.  
She is estimating about 6,000 people in attendance this year.  They have 12 
security personnel and volunteers manning the event.  Friday and Saturday 
night security will be from Grand Valley Security. 

 
There was no one present in opposition of the application. 
 

 Hearing Officer Grattan admitted Exhibits A and B into the record (attached) 
and found that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-106, there are no 
grounds to deny the special events permit, it would not be injurious to the public 
welfare because of the nature of the special event (it is a car show held in the 
past with no problems), its location within the community, or the failure of the 
applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in compliance with 
applicable law.  He found that the application for a special events permit 
submitted by Hilltop Health Services Corporation was in order and approved it.   

 



2. Grand Junction Elks Home Association, 249 S. 4th Street, Grand Junction, CO 
81501 for a Beer Garden at Farmer’s Market, on August 21, 28, September 4, 
11, 18, and 28, 2014 from 4:00 p.m. to 9:30 p.m. located at 5th Street, ½ block 
south of Main Street, Grand Junction, CO, Malt and Vinous 

 
Sec’y:  Ed Crilly, 511 Crawford Ln., Palisade, CO 81526 
Event Manager:  Shelby Hatter, 178 28 ½ Road, Grand Junction, CO 81503 
 
Mr. Ed Crilly, secretary of the Elks, was present. 
 
The paperwork was turned in a timely manner, the reports are in compliance, 
and the premise was noticed.  This special event permit will be in conjunction 
with the remaining Farmer’s Markets on Thursday evenings. 
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Crilly to look at the documents presented to him 
marked A and B.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Crilly if the information 
contain in the document marked with an A is true and accurate.  Mr. Crilly 
replied affirmatively.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Crilly whose signature 
was located on the second page of the questionnaire.  Mr. Crilly said one was 
his and one was the notary from the bank.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. 
Crilly to tell the Authority about the proposed event.  Mr. Crilly said they were 
contacted by the Downtown Development Authority (DDA) to host a beer 
garden.  The Elks will run this the same way as they run the Oktoberfest beer 
garden.  City Attorney Shaver asked Mr. Crilly to describe how they are going to 
ensure everyone is 21 years of age.  Mr. Crilly responded they would be 
conducting this just like they do with all of their events which is ID’s checked 
and wristbands provided at the door, and they only have the one entrance and 
exit. 
 
City Attorney Shaver had Mr. Crilly look at Exhibit B and asked him to describe 
the area.  In terms of security, they will have a 4’ high fence around the area, 
and they will have only one entrance.  This area is closed and included in 
Farmer’s Market, but the first for the beer garden area.  City Attorney Shaver 
asked Mr. Crilly to describe how the Lodge will provide trained employees.  Mr. 
Crilly said he has been involved for over 36 years as part of the Elk’s Lodge 
events, all are trained with the City’s alcohol server seller training, and there 
have never been any issues.  Mr. Crilly stated due to the numerous special 
events the Elks have been involved with like Oktoberfest, Poker Rally, and 
other events requiring a special event permit at the Lodge, they are 
experienced in these types of events. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked Mr. Crilly to look at question 6 on the 
questionnaire where it says the DDA will have 2 roving security officers and one 
at the beer garden.  Mr. Crilly just said they would be Lodge volunteers.  Mr. 
Crilly explained that DDA will provide two roving security officers from Lone Star 
Security for the Farmer’s Market, and the Elks will have one security from Lone 
Star Security at the beer garden.  Hearing Officer Grattan asked Mr. Crilly if one 
purchases a beer in the garden could they walk the rest of the Farmer’s 
Market?  Mr. Crilly said no, one must stay in the beer garden area.   
 



Hearing Officer asked if there was anyone in opposition of this event.  There 
was none. 
 

 Hearing Officer Grattan admitted Exhibits A and B into the record (attached) 
and found that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-106, there are no 
grounds to deny the special events permit, it would not be injurious to the public 
welfare because of the nature of the special event (it is a beer garden within 
Farmer’s Market), its location within the community, or the failure of the 
applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in compliance with 
applicable law.  He found that the application for a special events permit 
submitted by Grand Junction Elks Home Association was in order and approved 
it.   
 
Hearing Officer Grattan moved to change up the agenda by moving the The 
Avalon Theatre Foundation to after MZ Entertainment, LLC to give Ms. Brown a 
chance to read the Special Event check report from the event last year as there 
were some compelling allegations.   

 
VI. OTHER BUSINESS 
 

1. MZ Entertainment, LLC dba Thunderstruck Valley, 436 Main Street, Grand 
Junction, CO 81501, Tavern with Outdoor Dining Lease – Review of a 
temporary certificate of occupancy (CO) for the establishment as the existing 
hood assembly needs to bring in tempered air to make it work.  The new 
assembly has been ordered.   

 
Mr. Mark Towner, owner, was present along with Mr. John Pfeifer, counsel for 
MZ Entertainment.   
 
Hearing Officer Grattan said Ms. Peterson provided him with a copy of a 
request from the contractor for the hood unit asking for a short extension, and 
City Attorney Shaver provided Hearing Officer Grattan a matrix that he has not 
looked at it. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan asked if there was anyone present who is opposed to 
the extension being requested on the hood unit.  There wasn’t anyone who 
spoke up so Hearing Officer Grattan asked if the City had any objection to the 
extension.  City Attorney Shaver said no that he did not, so this will be moved to 
the September 3, 2014 Liquor and Beer meeting.  Hearing Officer Grattan said 
a Final Certificate of Occupancy will resolve the hood issue as long as that is 
presented to Ms. Peterson on or before September 3rd at 2:00 p.m. 
 
City Attorney Shaver said that Ms. Woodland is the author of the matrix 
document, but what City Attorney Shaver knows is that this document lists a 
number of issues since the opening in May which may demonstrate improper 
behavior of the licensee.  City Attorney Shaver explained that since the 
applicant has a temporary license there are a few things that can be done 
regarding this application and he recommending having Ms. Woodland address 
the report.   
 



Meghan Woodland, GJPD, said she was instructed by the Police Chief and her 
supervisor to compile this information listing the calls for service.  The applicant 
has received a copy of this, just in a different format.  She has met with 
Cameron Collard of Thunderstruck Valley regarding these issues. 
 
City Attorney Shaver said what he would request is that this issue also be 
continued to the September 3rd Liquor and Beer meeting as this was provided 
for information only and everyone would then have a chance to review it. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan said that Mr. Starritt will be presiding over the 
September 3rd meeting.  City Attorney Shaver said that he would agree to wait 
until Hearing Officer Grattan would be back as the Hearing Officer. 
 
John Pfeifer representative of MZ Entertainment was present and said he would 
not be available on September 3rd.   
 
Hearing Officer Grattan said an extension will be given on their temporary 
permit, and asked that this matrix document be provided to Mr. Pfeifer.  He 
advised that whatever the City is going to file on MZ Entertainment, if anything, 
will then be heard on October 1st.  The temporary permit will be extended for an 
additional 60 days as allowed by 12-47-303 (4).  All present were in agreement. 
 

2. The Avalon Theatre Foundation, Inc. PO Box 2243, Grand Junction, CO 81502 
for the Grand Junction Off Road Beer Garden, on August 29, 2014 from 4:00 
p.m. to 10:00 p.m. and August 30, 2014 from Noon to 10:00 p.m. located at 4th 
Street from Main Street to the alley, Grand Junction, CO, Malt and Vinous 

 
Event Manager:  Robin Brown, 521 Rood Avenue, Grand Junction, CO 81501 

 
Ms. Robin Brown, event manager, was present.   
 
Ms. Peterson reported the paperwork is in order and submitted in a timely 
manner, the premise was noticed, and Ms. Peterson provided Ms. Brown the 
report submitted last year by Officer Keech regarding the special event checks.   
There were several items not being done in compliance with the questionnaire 
submitted last year such as not as much security as indicated, ID’s checks were 
not being done as stated, numerous patrons without wristbands as required 
were consuming alcohol, and then a misunderstanding regarding the time to 
shut down and discontinue alcohol services was noted. 
 
City Attorney Shaver handed Ms. Brown several documents marked A and B 
and asked her what these documents are.  Ms. Brown responded they are the 
questionnaire and map submitted.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Brown 
whose signature is on page 2 of the questionnaire, and she responded hers.  
City Attorney Shaver asked with this signature is Ms. Brown representing the 
items in the questionnaire to be true and accurate.  She responded 
affirmatively.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Brown specifically about question 
4. which asked about any violations or citations issued during the event in the 
past.  Ms. Brown said none was issued, but given the report that was filed that 
she just read, there were issues.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Brown to 



respond to the issues in the report regarding the service after hours, multiple 
drinks given to one person, several without wristbands, and the number of 
security on site.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Brown if she was unaware of 
these issues prior to reading this report.  Ms. Brown said that she and Officer 
Keech had a conversation regarding some of these, but no citations were 
issued.  City Attorney Shaver asked now that Ms. Brown has been made aware 
of this report, is there any way she will change the operation this year to ensure 
the service is conducted lawfully?  Ms. Brown said based on this report, they 
checked ID’s next to the bar last year, but she now she would check ID’s as 
they came into the event.  She said the issue with people drinking alcohol 
without a wristband, was due to others buying people drinks.  On Saturday 
afternoon, they changed the way they were doing business, as patrons could 
only buy one drink and must have a wristband on.  City Attorney Shaver asked 
Ms. Brown about the different number of security that she indicated would be 
there.  Ms. Brown said that to cut costs, they had TIPS trained staff checking 
ID’s and didn’t believe she needed a paid security person doing that.  She did 
not realize this was an issue.  She said that what she has indicated on the 
questionnaire this year for security is what they will stay with.   
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Brown about the location on Exhibit B.  Ms. 
Brown described the area; Ms. Brown said they have 3 entrances and exits, 
and that this is the same location as last year.  City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. 
Brown who will be at each entrance/exit.  Ms. Brown said this will be volunteer 
security.  City Attorney Shaver asked who these volunteers are.  Ms. Brown 
said the Avalon Theatre Foundation Board members and volunteers for the 
Foundation.   
 
Hearing Officer Grattan said there were other items in Officers Keech’s report 
that indicated to him a lack of complying with the requirements set forth in the 
statutes and the regulations.   
 
City Attorney Shaver asked Ms. Brown to react to the report.  Ms. Brown said 
that she took it very seriously and believed she had complied with everything 
she had spoken to Officer Keech about at the event.  The serving after hours, 
Ms. Brown stated she understood that they could not sell after that time, but did 
not realize they could not have any alcohol on site at that ending time until 
Officer Keech explained that to her.  She said that will not be a problem this 
year, and admitted she did not have any experience in holding these events 
prior to last year.   
 
Mr. Crilly from the Elks Lodge interjected that having fewer entrances and exits 
have helped the Elks Lodge over the years with several of the issues that have 
been brought up today.  Ms. Brown said it is a valid issue.   
 
Ms. Brown said she would be willing to change the diagram to have only one 
entrance/exit. 
 
Hearing Officer Grattan said the overall point from the memorandum from 
Officer Keech said that he believed that the event was not complying with the 
liquor laws.  Anything that facilitates this is good by Hearing Officer Grattan.   



 
Ms. Brown requested to modify the diagram to only have one entrance.   
 
Hearing Officer Grattan admitted Exhibits A and B as amended into the record 
(attached) and found that pursuant to Colorado State Statutes 12-48-106, there 
are three criteria to deny the special events permit.  One, it would not be 
injurious to the public welfare because of the nature of the special event (it is a 
beer garden), secondly, its location within the community, but thirdly the failure 
of the applicant in a past special event to conduct the event in compliance with 
applicable law.  It is in his discretion to either approve this or not.  After the 
testimony today, he believes Ms. Brown will follow the recommendations given 
by Officer Keech last year, and understanding and complying with the liquor 
laws, he will approve the application for a special events permit submitted by 
The Avalon Theatre Foundation Inc. 
 
 

VII. ADJOURNMENT – 3:12 p.m. 
   
 
NEXT REGULAR MEETING – September 3, 2014 































 


